Recluse Community Trust Minutes

October 13, 2009
Members Present:  Cate Loetscher, Amber Loetscher, Kathy Spellman, Marge Means, Jerry Means, Laurie Davis, Billee Hackett , Marilyn Mackey, Nancy Sorenson, Fred Oedekoven, Amory Hubbard, Jo Rogers  
Others Present: Kendall Cox, Frank Wallis
The meeting was called to order by Marilyn Mackey.  

New board members representing Pleasant Hour Club were welcomed:  Marge Means has taken her seat immediately and Cindy Olsen will take her position in January.  

The agenda was approved with the addition of a discussion of caring for the floor at the old Hall.

The following actions of the September 10th meeting were presented to be ratified:  Minutes from the June 25, July 22nd and July 24th meetings approved; payment of bills to Dale Buckingham and Y Environmental; approval of the Treasurers report. Laurie moved to ratify these actions and Nancy seconded the motion and it passed.

The secretary’s report was read.  Billee moved to approve the minutes of the September 10, 2009 meeting, Marge seconded the motion and it passed.  

Kathy read the treasurers report.  She presented a bill to the Gillette NewsRecord for $277.32 for the bid advertisement.  Amber moved to approve the report and to pay the bill, Cate seconded the motion. The motion passed. 

Old Business: Concerning the stage curtain:  Marilyn tried to call Harvey Jackson , but he was not available .She wants to be sure to get this done since it was supposed to be done within a year and a year has passed.

Marilyn has spoken to Josh Johnson concerning change in the location of the septic system.  Fred is concerned about using a lift pump system and would like the septic moved to the north side of the house.  DEQ will need to approve the changes which should be no big deal.  He is concerned that some trees may have to be removed from the new site.  Fred said that was fine.  Josh said the changes to the plans could probably be done for under $1000.00 
New Business: Discussion opened concerning the six bids that came in to complete the restoration of the Recluse Hall.  Marilyn read the letter from Dale Buckingham Architects which recommends Michaels Construction which came in with the low bid for the project at $447,781.00.  Since we do not have that amount of  money available Marilyn has asked to discuss options with the Campbell County Commissioners to see if they can help. As a result Marilyn has been placed on the agenda for the Commissioners breakfast meeting on October 13th.  Marilyn estimates that including contingency funds that our project is at least $70,000.00 short. 

Marilyn also explained to the board that our contract with Dale Buckingham Architects was completed on July 31st. Since that time the architect claims that about $14,000 in additional charges have accrued. Marilyn questions these figures and it was noted that the company indicated that they may be able to donate a portion of these additional costs.  It does state in the contract that they would bring us to the construction faze which still has not happened. 

Jerry stated that he believes the bids were high because the architect gave them an estimated cost of front.  He would like the architect to get off the project.   
Billee said that she suspected some kind of   “pooling” by the bidders.  

Fred is concerning about the restoration project.  He believes there could be serious dry rot under the floor, that there is no foundation under the floor only sandstone rocks, that we could complete this project and still have to do major renovations in twenty or so years.  He suggested that a pole barn style building placed on a concrete slab could be built to last one hundred years.  

Amber discussed the history of the Hall and acknowledge the importance to the community but stated that to be practical it would be better to build new and possibly incorporate parts of the old into the new.  

Fred stated that it is not going to be a hard decision if the county is not willing to help.  He says we owe it to the community to find out what the majority would like to do.  The county has not given much to this part of the county and we do need a community building.

Some discussion followed about the possibility of building new at the present location or building new at a different location mainly about building at the Barbe Arena which is owned by the Petroleum Club.  

Kathy asked about building at the Carson Ball Field.  Kendall explained that the agreement with the County has expired and the Carson family is trying to work out another one.  Someone mentioned that water is often standing there in the spring. 

Marilyn pointed out once again that if we do not restore the present building that the grant would have to be returned and some donations may have to be returned. We would also have to pay back the money from the CDBG grant that we have already drawn down. And we will probably need to pay Dale Buckingham Architects additional money.  We may have about $100,000.00 or less after all is settled. 

Discussion of the restoration project and why it costs so much followed.  It was pointed out that the restoration and stabilization of the existing structure costs $90,000.00 alone. Tying the new part of the building in with the old is more expensive.  New trusses are expensive. 

Frank Wallis stated that he would like the board to make one more big push to restore the present hall.  He said it would be easy to raise the $70,000.00 to do it.  He said the community could do the log restoration itself. Others said that people are not going to put money into something that is too small for many community activities and has no good parking options.  
A community meeting will follow the presentation to the County Commissioners   We have to ask if they want to put additional money into the old hall, then we can restore the building or if they would rather have a new building that was larger and would last a longer time. If the County is not willing to help there will be no recourse but to turn to the community for funds.
Discussion followed about putting a steel building up, various ideas about whether to just get a shell put up and having the community finish the interior or have a turn key building erected.  Kendall had earlier received a ballpark estimate of $160,000.00 for a turn key pole barn style with concrete floor, 50’X70’.  Some felt that there are a many in the community who could help finish the interior. Marilyn stated that any building would have to meet county and state codes. Often the county likes to own the buildings that they have granted money to build.   Fred said it might be better if the county owned it, paid the taxes and insurance.
There was discussion about using parts of the old building in the new building for historical reasons such as using the old logs to line the interior.  Fred said that a drywall interior is much more fireproof.   

Jerry asked if we have to have the building where it sets right now:   We could move the building and rebuild at a new location which would offer better parking and building access, then perhaps we could keep the grant money.  That is the only reason to do this.

Fred concluded that the entire Oedekoven family is OK with whatever the board decides, and continue to support our efforts, but he feels that building new in a new location is probably the best option. A site at the arena is more level and offers off road parking and safety. We need a long term vision. 
Kendall suggested that since the Petroleum club owns the property at the Arena that a new association would be formed to run the building.  Marilyn said that there is already a structure with the Recluse Community Trust that could be used to do that. 

At the end of discussion Marilyn asked:  Does this board represent a cross section of the community?  The consensus was that the board was a good representation of all segments of the community.  The board then agreed Marilyn would present the two main options to the County commissioners:  to restore the old building or build a new building, but that the Board agrees by consensus that a new building would be more beneficial to the community.  It was also agreed that Fred would go to the Commissioners meeting with Marilyn to help present.
Then it was agreed that we will meet with the board on Thursday October 15th at 4:00 PM to discuss how to proceed with a community meeting. We may or may not have firm answers  from the commissioners, but a community meeting must go forward anyway.  

Floor at the Old Hall:  The roof is leaking.  Kathy and Nancy put buckets under as many drips as possible, but it is not adequate.  Nancy said she would buy plastic to cover the floor.  Others said that the floor may sweat under the plastic.  Maybe it would be best to put more plastic on the roof.  There was no decision made.  

The meeting was adjourned.  
